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Interviewer: OK, great.  So, you know, I’ve read several of your papers and soaring 

publications about special topics in soaring.  I remember one a long time ago, 
maybe 40 years ago; you wrote an elegant paper on the wind profile that can lead 
to downwind cloud streets, and the impression I got when I read that paper was 
that you just really enjoyed writing it and you really enjoyed the mathematics, and 
you presented that.  That’s what came through to me, and I get the feeling that 
even though you do a lot of administrative work and organization that it really is a 
joy to you when you are able to write a mathematical or technical paper.  Is that -- 
do you remember the feeling when you were writing those papers? 

Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  You have to do these things.  You cannot lead a successful 
program without also taking care of the organization.  You have to do that 
yourself, but you cannot lose the scientific interest in it.  Otherwise it is not a 
good research program.  You have at least to understand the problems that the 
project has to be solving, so I know that if you find an interesting solution that 
this is a lot of fun, and I think the cloud street problem that is so obvious because 
as a glider you don’t have to circle anymore on a individual cloud, you can fly big 
distances straight, so it is simple, but you want to know where they form, how 
they formed, and why should they form.  So this may have been one of the papers 
that was really fun to write, although I don’t remember the details, but I 
(inaudible) this was right along the lines of how to soar in the atmosphere. 

Interviewer: Yeah.  And then you’ve done quite a bit of work and speculation and 
developing a sort of a groundwork for thermal waves, too, and written some nice 
papers on those, which -- they leave a lot of work left to be done.  What do you 
think about the possibilities and success on using thermal waves? 

Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Well, we had actually had project here on thermal waves -- 
we call it Thermex -- using a [Stemmer?] lighter.  And by the way, I convinced 
[Rick Ontis?] to make a flight in it, and he is so tall and huge that he hardly fit in 
the [Stemmer?], but he thought it was fun.  And it was actually [Paul Faront?] 
who acted as the main pilot, and [Colin Barry?] also did flies.  And did you do 
some flights, too?  They were a lot of fun.  I think that it is difficult to find the 
thermal waves, but you -- I think we determined the condition under which they 
form, and it is nice that you can soar outside the cumulous cloud, not under it, and 
you can actually soar over it doing that.  I don’t know if you have done it. 



Interviewer: I’ve done it, and it really is fun.  I like -- yeah. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:   It’s fun.  And occasionally, if you are on a [contrast or so?] 

you may know how to do that and beat the competition. 
Interviewer: I’ve done that, too! (laughter) 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Have you? 
Interviewer: Oh, yeah!  Yeah. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Yeah.  Well, it’s essentially an obstacle effect.  The clouds 

come from low level, low wind layers.  They go up from there, they keep the 
momentum, and at higher levels they move slower than the environment, so the 
environment sinks [their?] mountains, so they behave like an airflow over 
mountains or around mountains if they can, and so it’s often a circular obstacle, 
and I think we have flown some of them here, and Phil may remember that, in the 
[Pascar?] went up there.  We had to be careful to go far enough away from the 
mountains that we don’t mix up the thermal waves as mountain waves. 

Interviewer: Yeah, exactly. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  So we had to be over flatlands.  Yeah.  I don’t know how 

much they are used now. 
Interviewer: Occasionally.  Of course, I don’t think they’re too common, but it’s nice to 

know when you encounter one to understand what’s happening. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  That’s right. 
Interviewer: Yeah.  Well, let’s go back, and we haven’t said much about your great 

flying adventures and some really impressive flying adventures.  You did some 
work testing the Gigant, the immense German glider.  Yeah, do you want to talk 
about that? 

Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Yeah, well, I can talk about it.  It’s not a very short story, 
but...  The Messerschmitt Me Gigant was originally a glider, could take up to 200 
people on board, and the rumor was not really confirmed ever.  It was during the 
Nazi regime.  The rumor was it was built for the invasion of England that Hitler 
had planned, and that would probably have been done if he’d gotten the new idea 
that he could beat Russia.  And suddenly all the troops moved.  We could see the 
trains move towards the East.  Everybody asked, what’s this for?  And although 
he had made a pact with Stalin, he apparently decided to break that pact, and to 
take Russia, and he was actually aware of Napoleon’s disaster in the Russian... in 
the Russian areas during his attempt to uniform Europe, so he wanted to avoid a 
two front war that was Napoleon’s problem.  And in order to avoid that, he 
probably had to -- this is a general interpretation -- he had to give, to abandon the 
idea for the time being to invade England.  So what did you do with the Gigant 
that was supposed to do that?  Well, it got six engines, and became -- you could 
call it a motorized glider, but it was really a big transporter.  It also had 
tremendous payload, and, of course, was used in World War II still.  And I 
happened -- when I first came to Messerschmitt during the war, I happened to be 
test engineer and pilot on the Gigant.  That was in Leipheim.  So we made a lot of 
test flights to get this former glider into a reasonable transporter, and all kinds of 
things had to be changed, and had all kinds of disasters, like -- dumb things like 
the cables were connected to their own (inaudible), so instead of going this way 
the airplane went this way. 



Interviewer: Oh, dear! 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Hit the ground and things like that.  (inaudible) they’re 

frozen in flight because of metal against plastic.  It’s [simple?] mistakes.  And so 
it was not a very easy, but still very interesting, time.  And then, as we understood 
it, Göring, who knew Messerschmitt a long time, told him -- and Göring was, of 
course, head of the Luftwaffe -- he told him that he must concentrate now on the 
fighter jet, which was just developed, which was a 262, tremendously successful 
development in contest to other projects.  You didn’t have many steps (inaudible) 
on the very beginning, very successful.  And really scared the wits out of the 
bombers -- 

Interviewer: (laughter) Oh, yeah! 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  -- because the accompanying fighters could not do anything 

with the 262.  It was much too fast. 
Interviewer: I knew a gunner on the B17, and, as you say, it scared the wits out of him!  

It really... (laughter) 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Yeah.  Well, it so happened that the first flights on the 262 

were done -- it just comes to my mind, I didn’t know we’d talk about it -- 
Interviewer: Yeah, that’s OK, good. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  -- OK, the first flight -- actually, the very first flight was 

done on the same air, airway, runway that we flew in Leipheim, and it was a chief 
pilot of Messerschmitt.  I think his name was [Plender?].  He was the very quiet, 
very knowledgeable, very good looking guy that all girls were working at 
Messerschmitt wanted to see all the time, but he was very conservative, and I 
remember that he didn’t want to take off until this was done, until this was done, 
so day by day -- which was good for us because then we had the runway for our 
Gigant -- but he finally decided that he would take off, and I was standing there 
watching it, and as he took off there was this [senders?] noise that I’d never heard, 
completely different from all engine noise.  It was like a thunderstorm, the 
enormous noise, and it took off like mad, and he went around into altitude and 
made low passes, and always this thunderstorm noise was with us, but later on 
everybody got used to it, but when you hear it the first time it was something new.  
I remember that well, but I -- your question was on the Messerschmitt Gigant.  
Well, Göring had asked Messerschmitt to concentrate on the Messerschmitt 262 
and forget about the Gigant, give it to another company, so there were companies 
interested in taking it over.  One of them was [Luftchift Walts?], I believe, in 
Friedrichshafen on the Lake of Constance.  Now, up to that time, maybe a few 
years before that, the head of [Luftchift Walts?], [I believe?], which was a big 
concern, a big company with many sub-companies, was Dr. Eckner, who was at 
that time probably the most popular person in aviation around the world, because 
that was actually long before Lindberg.  And...  Well, I could tell more, but I will 
talk too long. 

Interviewer: Well, the Gigant itself... 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  The Gigant itself.  [Tochtechen?] was interested in taking 

over this project.  Since this company was still tied to aviation by the 
[Sepalines?], he wanted also his [port?] mechanic from the [Sepalines?] to be 
connected with the flight project.  So since I was at that time in charge of it, I had 



an interview with Dr. Eckner, in the luxurious hotel where the passengers of the 
[Sepaline?] stayed overnight before they flew across to South America or North 
America, (inaudible) schedule.  And I remember him sitting there and talking with 
me, and I said, “I have to tell you, much as I want to join you I tell you that I have 
political difficulties,” and I told him why, because in our ancestors were some 
Jewish people.  And he got a red face and said, “I couldn’t care less.  If you are 
the good men, I want you.”  And then with a sad face he started in a tirade against 
Hitler, and he called him, loudly in the presence of all the other guests, a criminal, 
(inaudible, German?).  And I put my hand on him and said, “Let’s talk about 
(inaudible).” (laughter) And the...  But the people all loved him, and nobody -- 

Interviewer: Nobody turned him in. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Turned him in, yeah.  But that’s how he was.  He become, 

became my boss, and we moved the operation to Friedrichshafen, and 
occasionally -- we flew practically every day -- occasionally he showed quietly up 
in his Maibach limousine, because Maibach motors that delivered the motors for 
the Sepaline, and he was -- that they became part of Eckner’s concern.  [Tony?] 
(inaudible) also, so we’re all under Eckner.  He showed up at the airport with his 
stick.  My stick has disappeared.  No, I don’t need it.  I saw him outside of hang 
out at the (inaudible, German) and watched [a huge airplane?], and he told me, he 
said, “Well, if I can’t have a Sepaline, at least I want to have the biggest airplane 
in the world!” (laughter) And so we made practically every day a flight.  There 
was need for the transporter, for a [Hummel?] in Africa, because it was cut off 
and you need supplies, and they found -- I don’t know how you call the 
[battalion?] or something of 13 or 14 Gigants.  And I was as a civilian to go with 
them in case of problems, and that is a story in itself, but I won’t tell you that.  I 
will tell you about what happened when we got the [flutter case?]. 

Interviewer: Yeah. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  We had discovered the flutter tendency of the Gigant 

before, and we were able to control it.  The wing fluttered, but very slowly, and 
we could control the speed and the flutter movement, and when the engineers had 
time to thought about it, they came and [marched?] us to our place to fly on board 
and measure whatever they wanted to understand the flutter problem, people like 
[Kiesling?] and, of course, my friend [Stenner?].  And we rode (inaudible) what 
the flutter problem was for gliders.  And after all, it was a big glider.  But that was 
still controlled.  Now, the catastrophes that happened had to do with another 
object on the Gigant, namely [Tony?].  You know the [Tony?] (inaudible), yeah, 
had developed a fantastic fighter plane -- I think it was a Turboprop -- that was 
practically sonic [flying?], and they had developed a parachute, a huge parachute, 
which was supposed to catch in the case of mishap, to catch not only the crew but 
the whole airplane, so it was a very big parachute.  And now we had to test the 
parachute first.  So what [Tony?] did was they built a mockup of this with the 
same weight.  It was somewhere between 12 and 14 tons or so, I think.  That’s the 
(inaudible) I remember.  So we had to rebuild the Gigant to get a big hole in the 
middle of the fuselage, and to mock up the shape of the fighter, and we were 
supposed to drop it.  The first time we drop, we tried to drop it, we dropped it into 
the Lake of Constance, and the people didn’t like that because all the traffic of 



boats (laughter) on the Lake of Constance had to be stopped for this attempt, and 
also the parachute didn’t work, fell into the lake! (laughter) So we went to another 
place in Rotenburg near Stuttgart.  There was an area that belonged to the Army 
but was not used, and they had an airfield.  And this is where we wanted to make 
the first test with the revamped payload, so -- there was another story before but it 
takes so much time, so I ignore it.  I remember we started at 2:00.  Everybody on 
board was instructed by the (inaudible) engineers about this big payload and what 
they had to do when it was [top?].  I remember my question was, when I asked 
him, “What happens if the ring loading of the plane changes abruptly by the 
(overlapping dialogue; inaudible)” -- 

Interviewer: Oh yeah, right. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  -- and he said they studied that and it wouldn’t do any 

harm.  And there were a number of people on board that were from [donias?] that 
I don’t know, didn’t know, but we also had our own crews, and our chief pilot 
was Klaus Walter [Mein?], was a pilot on this, and I was his copilot, as usual, and 
the third person that was a friend of the three of us -- we had flown so many 
hundred missions that we were close friends -- he was our radio operator, and he 
was sitting behind me.  So we went up.  This plane could go very high, but the 
highest we could make was about seven kilometers.  What is that, 23,000 feet or 
so?   

Interviewer: Yeah.  
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  It was around 25,000 feet.  Then the engines got somewhat 

tired, (laughter) and so we went up like we had done before and we came to 
altitude, and Walter [Mein?], the chief pilot, my friend sitting next to me, said, 
“Joach, why don’t you take over?  Because I want to see what happens to the 
payload, so I need to make a left turn, and since I am sitting on the left side I can 
see only if I remain on the left side.  So why don’t you as copilot take over?”  
Normal thing to do.  I said, “Yeah, sure, I’ll do that.”  So we warned everybody 
on board that we are ready to drop the payload, and it was done, and then our 
(inaudible) looked down.  You could see the payload fall (inaudible), and it was a 
question of when will the parachute open, because it was supposed to be 
supersonic, and was a long fall.  That’s why we had to go so high.  So in the 
meantime, I flew the plane and flew it in the left [term?], and Walter said, “Can 
you make it a little steeper so I can see better?”  So I made a pretty steep turn, and 
this is where we got the flutter, because the true airspeed was too high at this 
altitude, and flutter was partly dependant on true airspeed, as you pointed out 
yesterday.  I mean, this is the analysis afterwards, but when we flew I said, 
“Walter, I don’t have any controls, [no smooth?].”  And he tried it, and 
immediately said, interpreted correctly, and said, “Everybody bail out.”  Now, 
that was easy said, but for some people it was very difficult to bail out.  For 
example, we had three engines on the left, three engines on the right, and to take 
care of these engines we had both mechanical people who were sitting there, they 
had flown before on Sepalines that are very good, to take care of these three 
engines, we had four mechanics. 

Interviewer: They were out in the engine -- 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  They were in the wing. 



Interviewer: Wow. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  The wing were big enough that you could walk inside it, 

and I did this quite often to check on certain systems, like [the alarms?].  Well, the 
seats rather unfortunate for them that they never mounted to, that you only could 
keep -- we called it (inaudible, German), chest parachutes -- is that the right 
word? 

Interviewer: Yeah. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  And they were very uncomfortable.  Nobody wanted to put 

them on, so they put them all the way down the side by themselves.  But we 
immediately got so much centrifugal forces that they flew away.  This happened 
once to my closest friend who was behind me.  He was (inaudible), the quickest 
(inaudible).  I was not worried about him, I knew he would make it, but he had the 
same parachute problem.  Anyway, the Gigant took on a tremendous speed, and 
you could hear -- we didn’t know why I’d lost control, but as we found out later 
on it was a flutter of the rudder.  Now, the rudder was about three stories high, 
and I remember thinking that if you bail out without knowing why we really had 
to bail out, I was afraid of hitting the rudder, but it was actually the rudder that 
took off, as we found out later.  In the moment, we were a little worried about 
getting out of the ship, and Walter said, “I can’t get out.”  He was very strong, and 
so if he can’t get out I cannot get out.  So the wind, the air mass around us after 
we had thrown off the top of the cockpit, was very strong, and Walter was very 
strong.  He said, “I cannot make it against this wind,” and suddenly he was gone, 
he got out, he was sucked out.  And we had talked before about if we would all 
die the three of us by running against the mountain or so.  We called it (inaudible, 
German) but we will all die at the same time.  Well, we didn’t.  Walter was gone, 
I had no idea really what had happened, and I thought we, we will make our first 
bailout that we had always talked about where we said we would all three bail out 
together, all run against the mountain or so.  So Walter was apparently out, and I 
saw big parts of the Gigant floating by -- for example, the outer wing -- and then I 
thought “Maybe I can make it also out,” and suddenly I was also sucked out, and I 
was free.  And the funny thing is that I’d always worried about people who got 
out of an airplane and laid down after a long fall, hit the ground, what was going 
on in their mind, but this all was hopeless and he saw the ground coming closer 
and hit it.  I lost practically all my friends in World War II, and several of them 
had this experience, but I always had thought about it.  The funny thing was we 
were very high and I was not worried.  I had a parachute, and Walter successfully 
left so I probably could do it.  Anyway, I was sucked out and I was in the free air, 
and I remember the thought that I got at this time -- [you’ll?] remember [when?] I 
said it -- I said, “50 seconds or 50 years.  I will have to live 50 seconds and I hit 
the ground, or I might live 50 years,” but I lived much longer than that!  Fifty 
years from then, that’s also a long time.  And the funny thing was we were so 
high that I was really not worried.  I thought I can make it.  And I looked at my 
ripcords or how you call it -- 

Interviewer: Yeah, the ripcord. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  -- ripcords, and I saw that they were all tangled up with 

cables from the intercom that had gone with me out, and also with oxygen hoses, 



and still something else.  Anyway, the ripcord was blocked.  I thought, “Well, I 
will have to fiddle without in some way, try to solve that, but I think the greater 
hazard right now is that I will be hit by parts around me,” because the whole sky 
was full of that.  I was surprised that I didn’t see any other parachutes, but now I 
knew that I could not bailout because the parachute would immediately by hit by 
stuff from the breaking up Gigant.  And so I had a long fall, and I remember 
studying the way I felt, because we all had never made a parachute jump.  We 
knew nothing about it.  And I wanted to fall with the feet first so I could keep 
looking down in the usual way, along my feet so that I would know how much 
time I have and how much distance before I would hit the ground.  And I noticed 
that the forces of the air always turned me around, that I always fell headfirst.  
First I lost the glasses in this way, and then I saw my feet instead of the ground, 
and I felt that the lift and (inaudible) forces that my body made determined how I 
felt, and I started experimenting with it.  I thought, “I have time,” because the 
ground seemed to be so far away.  And I started experimenting with it.  I put the 
arms out and I could rotate, things like that, and I thought, “Well, this is fun, but I 
better concentrate on the fall.”  Well, what would I have to do first to get the 
ripcord free so that I can open the parachute?  My hope was I would fall faster 
than most of the debris, and I would be ahead of them, and that actually was the 
case as it became close, except the fuselage.  The big, enormous fuselage came 
coming from the back side going down very close to me, but it didn’t hit me! 
(laughter) And the outer wings had already left.  And I saw it further fall down.  
What I didn’t realize was that there were still people in there.  Some of them 
didn’t get their parachute.  Anyway, I suddenly saw a big explosion on the ground 
under me, and I knew the fuselage had hit the ground.  It had seemed to be in the 
square of a village, and there were immediately flames coming out.  Now I felt 
the time has come to really do something about the parachute, (laughter) and, you 
know, it’s amazing how you don’t forget these details.  I still remember them like 
yesterday.  It was a long fall, and I finally got the ripcord free, and as I tried to 
look down I couldn’t believe my eyes: it was like an explosion.  Under me 
everything moved outwards.  It was the ground.  I was so close already that I 
knew I have to immediately get out, and I pulled the ripcord, the parachute 
opened.  It was a wonderful sight.  And, of course, I swung to one side, big swing.  
I made one more slide in the other direction, and I touched the ground softly 
without hitting it, really, and I was down.  That was my exit from the Gigant.  
Then, of course, this had all kinds of consequences.  I wanted to go, to walk to the 
site of the crash, and so -- I’m not going to go into this.  I thought you might be 
interested in the fall. 

Interviewer: Oh, yeah!  Absolutely. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  And it was found out that it was actually the flutter of the...  

Because we were flying according -- I was flying according to indicated air speed, 
not true air speed, which we found out a little later we should have done, yeah.  
So it was actually my fault. (laughter) 

Interviewer: Well, yes!  How did -- how was the Gigant to fly?  Was it controllable, 
reasonable airplane? 



Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  It was.  All the directions were very slow, slower than you 
wanted, but it was a matter of learning, doing this.  So we all became very 
familiar with flying it, and it had relatively little problems.  Then I went with the 
first squadron down to the Mediterranean, and bought a uniform of a Major 
although I was a civilian, but in order to get gasoline (inaudible), we were first in 
Crete and then in Southern Italy.  Just then the American freed Morocco.   

Interviewer: Oh, OK. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  And everything changed.  And so, strangely enough, the 

certain Gigants in this corp, they left every day at 10:30 in the morning, flew to 
[Teublitz?] towards [Hameln?] and came back in the evening, and I thought, 
“How dumb to do this on schedule,” because it must have been observed.  So one 
day then, our plane, the plane I was flying, had a problem and was grounded, and 
the other 13 or 12 flew as usual off, and 51 spitfires came and shot them all down, 
(inaudible). 

Interviewer: Wow. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  And they all fell either into the Mediterranean or burned 

up.  Suddenly, Hans (inaudible) had no airplanes anymore, just one that was in 
repair. 

Interviewer: Did they have the troops on board, or were they just with the crews? 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  In this case they didn’t have the troops on board.  
Interviewer: Did you ever fly it as a glider? 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  No.  No, that was done before, and they had crashed before.  

We lost of good glider pilots, because they needed three three-engine [tour?] 
planes to get into the air, though they always flew with nine [tour?] planes 
because it was so heavy. 

Interviewer: Yeah.  Do you want to tell the story of your experiences in the V1? 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  I think it’s too long. 
Interviewer: Too long. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Yeah.  
Interviewer: Well, then let’s talk about your long flight downwind from the [wave?]. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Yeah.  Well, we wanted to make Bob Simons, who was the 

[wave king?] there, was a close friend of mine, (inaudible German name) and I, 
we wanted to make a 300 kilometer gold flight from Bishop to Boulder City.  It 
happened to have the name Boulder City, near Las Vegas.  And I didn’t want 
them to fly our project [seal?] planes because we are government funded, so we 
had to fly private [seal?] planes.  Larry Edgar owned one, of course Bob Simons 
owned several, and there was this very sweet manager, airport manager, 
[Deibert?], who owned a TGD3, and it was beautifully instrumented.  We actually 
put a few instruments on.  And since they had their own sail planes -- I had my 
own when I went to Finland, but I did (inaudible), of course, in California.  So I 
got a (inaudible) by [Deibert?].  [Deibert?] said, “I’m very happy if you fly my 
plane.”  So we all got up into a big wave, and the wave became so nasty that on 
the way -- we wanted first to go Mount Whitney, 100 kilometers down south, and 
to go from there we fly to Boulder City.  And I went to Mount Whitney and I 
thought that the wave was too nasty and very complex, tremendously turbulent, 
and I told them by radio I won’t go to Boulder City, I think it’s too dangerous.  



And I was sure that they got my message, but I got in the situation that you don’t 
want to get in unless, you see, you know how to fly like [you?], namely that the 
cloud mass over the Sierra Nevada and the (inaudible) closed, but we were flying 
at 30,000 or 35.  We (inaudible) some instrument, but I had no instrument ready.  
I said, “Let’s get out of here and get back to Bishop.”  So to make the story short, 
on the next day we were all so tired we didn’t want to fly on the next day.  On the 
next day there was this beautiful wind.  I said, “Well, let’s get our research gliders 
up,” so (inaudible) [current?] (inaudible) force went up, and went into the 
stratosphere at 44,000 feet. 

Interviewer: That was the day. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Yeah, that was the day.  And if I had listened to them when 

[Murray?] called me down at the airport and said, “Go cross country today,” and 
do you know that I had prepared a cross country flight of 500 kilometers [or 
300?], but looking at the data we had planned much time to do that, and it was 
clear to me that even with such an old airplane like the TGC you should be able to 
make a very long flight by using the consecutive mountain ranges that you could 
select, and I was so tired from the day before that I said, “I’m not going to fly, I 
can do that in the afternoon.  I can still make it to Boulder City in the afternoon.”  
So instead of starting in the morning not knowing that I could have made the first 
thousand kilometer flight on this day that had never been done before in gliding.  
Instead, I told [Trey Parker?], who was our chief pilot -- you may remember him -
- 

Interviewer: Oh yeah, I know him. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Yeah, very nice person.  I told him, “Can you not get a hose 

in here that can prevent the terrible icing I get on the inside of the windows?”  
And he said, “Sure, but don’t you want to fly?”  I said, “I fly in the afternoon.”  
That was a dumb decision I made, to fly in the afternoon.  It was one of the worst 
tows I have done in my life.  The tow plane not only put his wings vertically but 
he just disappeared.  He came up sideways from us.  The cable came like a lasso 
flying towards us, and we had five to six [Gs?] in tow.  And I looked down and 
(inaudible) nothing but cactus.  Of course, you want to release, but you could 
possibly (inaudible), so we had to stay on, but we had our experience with 
(inaudible) tows, and we know that you don’t follow the tow plane.  If the tow 
plane disappears, just wait a few seconds and you will go down in the same gust.  
Of course, he would go up by that time and his cable would come towards you, or 
he made sure up sideways of you.  We had a lot of experience with that, but it was 
one of the nastiest tours.  And I just waited to enter the (inaudible) schools, and I 
finally entered it, and that was the last gust that I had on this whole flight.  The 
next gust I got was just before (inaudible), and I shot out along the Sierras to 
Mount Whitney and Lake, Holmes Lake, and it was completely [smalls?], so I 
didn’t have to use my hands really.  I used just my little finger, and this whole 
flight toward Mount Whitney, which was the highest mountain, or at least the 
highest mountain in the US, was just so easy, but it didn’t count as distance 
because (inaudible) downstream.  And so I tried to make it pretty fast, and I lost 
my gloves, and I said, “I don’t need them, I’ll use just my little finger.”  Well, on 
this very long flight, long distance flight, I never had a (inaudible).  It was all 



completely [smalls?], that reminded me to what you were talking about today and 
the waves, that you can get these long, smooth pieces, but that was new to us.  
Now, I had computed all the flight ratios (inaudible) prepared, and I knew that 
even with a [dumb?] TG3 that had a flight ratio of 20:1 that I could make 30:1, 
maybe more, even. 

Interviewer: Maybe more. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Yeah.  So I left, and I wanted to arrive at Mount Whitney at 

36,000 feet, and I got into an (inaudible) of 10,000 feet, and then I made it (makes 
“shhhew” noise) to [Boundary?] (inaudible), turned around, and in the smooth air 
I went towards (inaudible) to the (inaudible) Mountains that are also 35,000 feet 
high -- not 35,000 -- 3,500 meters high.  Yeah.  I went there, and as I approached 
them they (inaudible), and I got something like six feet a minute, six meters per 
second, meters per second [each wave?].  And my strategy was to try to develop 
before to climb up and use the height for course correction, [in the wave?], going 
sideways, whatever was needed, and I could see where the next mountains were 
so I did that, and I didn’t lose any altitude for (inaudible) climbing again.  And I 
was over Death Valley, and so on.  Now (inaudible) all kinds of small mountain 
ranges.  Small meant 2,000 meter high, which was small compared to what we 
were used to, but they all had the field of (inaudible), of nice mountain range 
(inaudible) as far as I could see to my right, but in the flight direction there were 
no [laticulous?], but the [wave first there?], and I quick recovered back to -- well, 
my start altitude that I had planned to do was 36,000 feet at Mount (inaudible), 
and I had done that right precisely at 36,000.  Now I had again 36,000 over 
[Desmond?], and it went on like that.  It was so easy.  It was wonderful.  The only 
thing was I had lost my gloves again.  It was a little cold, but I could see fairly 
good where [tumble wind?] was.  And the next great mountain range was near 
Las Vegas, and of course it was [Klaus?] (inaudible) that said Boulder City, I will 
have made my 300 kilometers by that time, but I arrived at 23,000 feet over 
Boulder City, and what I called the [roadgeist?], the spirit of the road, which is a 
classical [birthday of?] (inaudible), told me, “Are you crazy to land if you are 
23,000 feet high?  No, you go on.”  So I went on to the next mountain range, and I 
did this several times.  Each time I’d leave a radio message that I would land on 
the next airport.  I never did because I arrived always too high there, and some of 
them looked lousy, and so I kept going until I noticed that it was getting dark.  I’d 
forgotten that the clock was one hour faster going east than it was over California 
and I was sitting over the Colorado River, beautiful, blue river, in the wave, the 
painted desert, could you see all these wonderful sights.  It was just like a 
complete fairy story because I still was flying my little [thing?], and from then on 
I seem to run out of map space, but I passed the 500 kilometer distance 
approximately, which was really 700 when you took the whole [cost?] flight 
there.  And I found that on my map, the last airport that I could see on this map 
and then the map ended was Williams, Arizona.  That was near the Grand Canyon 
already.  And I said, “I will land there, it looks like a big airport.”  And I saw far 
away, about 150 kilometers, I saw lights and I thought that must be Williams, so 
now I will start my glide.  And it was the best glide ratio I could get out of the 
ship.  I flew in the direction of Williams.  I think at that time I was maybe 25,000 



feet high also.  After a while I discovered that the ground went up and up and the 
falls came there, and the rocks, and it didn’t look at all good for landing, and it 
was winter, and there was snow everywhere, and still no gust, and the city I had 
seen was not Williams.  It was [Ash Fork?].  I thought it was [Ash Fork?] and it 
was actually on my map, and I could see it didn’t have an airport.  Now I’ve got a 
little critical because I couldn’t see the city I wanted to land and it was getting so 
dark because the sun had gone down, that I just had to take a chance.  And then 
there came lights.  I was already down to something like 12,000 feet or so, or 
10,000, and I thought it must be Williams, and it was Williams, but instead of the 
nice airport it had high snow everywhere, high storm.  I flew in only 200 feet over 
Williams, just barely made it, and looked for the airport, which had disappeared 
under the snow and no one could see it, so I thought, after having flown low over 
Williams I will turn around and land somewhere in the snow near the town, which 
I did.  Then came the first mean gusts, and I suddenly had to work like that after 
this wonderful, long flight.  I could have continued if it wouldn’t have started so 
late, because on Mount Humphrey, San Francisco Peak, near Flagstaff, there was 
this huge lenticular cloud that would have carried me to 35,000 feet at least.  Too 
late, couldn’t do it.  Should have started early, otherwise I would have made the 
1,000 kilometer in this flight, probably landed near Santa Fe somewhere.  Yeah.  
And then there came the Indians, and they had seen me.  There was also a 
preacher among them.  And one of the Indians had a bottle of whiskey, and he 
wanted to take a drink, and then he looked at me and said, “No, you drink first!”  
And he did this again and again, and he always said, “Another one?” (laughter) 
And (inaudible) the people, but there was real problem to get to telephone to tell 
the people in Bishop where I was because they were concerned I had disappeared. 

Interviewer: Sure, yeah. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  I certainly was not in Boulder City when I called. (laughter) 

Well, that’s the story of this long flight.  
Interviewer: That’s great.  Well, thank you. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  It’s probably too long. 
Interviewer: No, no, never!  Too short, really. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Well, maybe our half hour is over? 
Interviewer: Oh, I think it’s more than a half hour, but it’s always too short, but thank 

you. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Was a pleasure.   
Interviewer: We’ll take you home. 
Dr. Joachim Kuettner:  Good! 


